
   Presque Isle County Road Commission
Minutes
January 8, 2020
The regular meeting of the Board of Road Commissioners for Presque Isle County was held at the Road Commission office at 657 South Bradley, Rogers City, Michigan. Chairman Stephen Lang called the meeting to order at 8:38 a.m.  
Board Members Present:  Stephen Lang, Ronald Bischer, Thomas Catalano
Also Present: Supt./Mgr Gerald Smigelski, Clerk Anne Wirgau
Visitors:   John Chappa, Presque Isle County Commissioner
Minutes:

          A motion was made by Bischer (Catalano) to approve minutes from December 30, 2019 meeting as presented. 
         Ayes:  All
Accounts Payable: 
           Motion by Bischer (Catalano) to approve the January 8, 2020 accounts payable in the amount of $89,761.15
         Ayes:    Lang, Bischer, Catalano
Supt./Mgr Report: 

· Snow fall totals year to date are:  26”, last year at this time it was 39”
· A copy of the proposed wind turbine locations in map form was provided to the Board.
· Crews are brushing at various locations within the county.  Onaway is working across from Virgil Freel’s on 638 Hwy.  Rogers City crews are on 451 near Ristow.  Posen is cleaning up dead trees on US-23 and dealing with beaver issues on 638 Hwy east of M-65.

· Supt./Mgr updated the Board on the status of the 638 Hwy bridge over the Grand Lake Outlet.  The final quarterly progress report has been submitted to the State Police.  At this time, we have been over paid by the Feds by $58,056.07; our share of the project was to be 25% of the final cost.  Mark Straley is contacting the State Police Hazard Mitigation Unit to see how we proceed with a final audit.
· Supt./Mgr provided Board with maps of 2018 and 2019 completed Road Projects. 

· Supt./Mgr met with Alan Claus from Lake Nettie yesterday.  He is forming a group of citizens to look at setting up a special assessment to reconstruct and resurface Lake Nettie road from 638 Hwy to the end.  The road will require a crush/shape with Hot Mix Asphalt (HMA) surface.  Was seal coated in 1997.

· A project estimate has been sent to Bismarck Township for 634 Hwy, a 1 mile reconstruction project.  Their Board meeting is Monday, January 13, 2020.

· Elmer’s is to begin work on the Shoreline Protection project on January 13, 2020.  

· A copy of an article written by the Alpena County Road Commission Manager Larry Orcutt was provided to the Board.  The article spoke to maintenance of gravel roads in Alpena/Alcona/Montmorency and Presque Isle Counties and will be released to the news media.
· One of the three new Western Star trucks is due to be finished at the month’s end or very soon after.  This truck is scheduled for Posen.  The 2nd Western Star was just delivered to Traverse City and will be going to Truck & Trailer for fit out within the next week or so.

· Discussion was held regarding Airport Highway.

Unfinished business:

        Clerk Wirgau is working on the Michigan Department of Treasury required corrective action plan for the Road Commission’s unfunded post-retirement health insurance and supplement reimbursement.  As of December 31, 2018, the unfunded total liability was calculated to be $2,226,771 with an actuarially required contribution (ARC) of $641,092 per year.  Best practices acceptable to Treasury include funding the liability or coming up with a plan to fund the liability.  Discussion was held regarding the setting aside of $5,000 per month in a money market investment pool.  Clerk Wirgau has calculated using a future value calculation the ARC amount ($641,092) could be attained by March 2026 and the unfunded liability ($2,226,771) could be reached by July 1, 2031.  It was noted that this unfunded liability will be decreasing as less retirees will have the benefit due to it ending for new hires after January 1, 1996.  Clerk Wirgau will present the proposed correction action plan to the Board at a future meeting.  

       A motion was made by Bischer (Catalano) to set second meeting of January for Monday, January 20, 2020 at 8:30 a.m.

       Ayes:  all

      Supt./Mgr updated the Board on the Onaway garage drain issue and provided a handout outlining the possible options.  He is doing more research into the options and possible cost and will report to the Board at future meeting.
 New business:

       A motion was made by Catalano (Bischer) to allow expenses for Commissioners, Supt./Mgr and Clerk to attend the quarterly Straits Area Council Meeting February 4, 2020 in Mackinac City.

       Ayes:  Bischer, Lang, Catalano

      A motion was made by Bischer (Lang) to acknowledge, Thomas Catalano as a duly appointed Road Commissioner and as owner of Catalano Forest Products Inc. and Forest Management Systems Inc. and the Road Commission does desire to continue business as usual with all the above. 
        Ayes:  All

      A motion was made by Catalano (Lang) to allow expenses for Commissioners, Supt./Mgr and Clerk to attend the 2020 CRA Highway Conference March 10-12, 2020 in Lansing.

      Ayes:  Catalano, Lang, Bischer

      A motion was made by Catalano (Lang) to adopt the following:
      For the purpose of administering the General Appropriations Act in accordance with the provisions   of Public Act 2 of 1968, as amended, the following provisions are included:


1.  Gerald Smigelski, Superintendent/Manager, is designated as Chief 



Administrative Officer, and Anne M. Wirgau, Clerk, is designated as Chief Financial 
Officer.


2. The Chief Financial Officer is authorized to transfer up to 25% of a line-item 

amount approved in the General Appropriations Act to another line-item without prior 
approval, but subject to approval of the Board of Road Commissioners at their next 
regular Board Meeting.
   Ayes:  Lang, Bischer, Catalano
           Clerk Wirgau will check with our auditors to see if adoption of the General Appropriations Act is required.
     The next meeting is set for Monday, January 20, 2020 at 8:30 a.m. 

      As there was no further business Chairman Lang adjourned the meeting at 9:52 a.m.

